Professional Trailbuilders Association 

Board of Directors Teleconference

Tuesday, February 4, 2014
Call to order – 6:08 p.m. (PST)
Board Members Present:
                                                             

	Troy Duffin

	Charles Dundas

	Susan Stormer

	Doug Hanson

	Margie Tatro

	Charles Warlick

	Jon Underwood

	Jeremy Wimpey

	Bonner Brumley

	Peter Jensen

	Don Hays

	

	

	

	

	Mike Passo



1.  Discussion regarding PTBA/Youth Corps position statement (Margie Tatro)
Margie Tatro has begun to attend the Coalition for Recreational Trails meetings as the PTBA representative. CRT is discussing the reauthorization of the RTP Program. Part of their statement of support is very inclusive of Youth and Conservation Corps in all RTP projects. Should PTBA develop a position regarding the use of YouthCorps and Youth Services in implementing RTP funded projects?

If yes, here is partial list of possible elements of such a position:
· All (90%, 70%, other?) projects that use public funds (federal, state or local) should be competitively sourced through transparent processes, this includes trail projects supported by RTP resources.

· Understanding that the use of youth conservation or service corps is encouraged for all FHWA projects with the purpose of developing the next generation of transportation professionals, a youth organization should be required to partner with a recognized “professional” for mentoring, quality assurance, and application of best practices.  PTBA is such a community for trails-related projects.

· States should be encouraged to use any QUALIFIED youth organization (not just youth conservation or service corps), given the above condition is satisfied.  (The potential downside of this is that labor unions might start to object that these groups are taking work away from them….which is true.)

Note: If PTBA has specific examples of RTP projects that have to be reworked after a poor quality YouthCorps job has failed, these could be collected.  An argument claiming that this practice is wasting public resources would need to include the benefit of the training experience of the YouthCorps personnel, which might be rather difficult.

Here is one other thought, since the law encourages the use of QUALIFIED youth conservation or service corps, PTBA could volunteer to review (and certify) such groups for trail-related work.  This would be tricky, would require development of criteria, a review committee, etc., but might be an interesting way to offer to be part of the solution.  In fact, we could JUST DO IT and post a list the youth groups that that earn the PTBA “seal of approval.”

Background:
RTP almost died in the transportation legislation reauthorization process in 2012.  It was saved at the last minute, but as part of the negotiation, state Governor’s were allowed to opt out of the program, and giving them the option of putting previously designated RTP funds into a state’s general transportation project funds.  

As a member of the Coalition for Recreational Trails, PTBA is engaged in the dialogue in Washington to hopefully strengthen support of RTP when it comes up for reauthorization in June of 2014 as part of the larger transportation bill – Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act (MAP-21) .  For more details, see attached pdf document, prepared by CRT.  

The law (MAP-21) ENCOURAGES (but does not mandate) the use of QUALIFIED YouthCorps and YouthServices groups for ALL Federal Highway programs, not just RTP.  Of course, states can impose additional requirements if they so choose.  Tatro’s discussions with DOT Representative C. Douwes discovered the motivation behind this element of the law (and the reason he is passionate about this provision) is one of workforce training (creating the next generation of qualified transportation professionals).  This presents a good opportunity for PTBA to step up as “professionals” and “leaders in our field.”

Hearings about MAP-21 and RTP are occurring now in Washington and if PTBA would like to voice an opinion on this issue, it will be most effective if done before the end of February.

Discussion:
· Gerry (by email) - don't make it about them or be confrontational in any way, don't take the bait, change the conversation and make it about fairness and getting the best use of very limited dollars for trails -- that is the core issue. I think we should take the simple position that at least 70% for the spending in the program be competitively sourced, creating jobs, business opportunities and getting the best use of scarce taxpayer dollars possible. Our existing national trails infrastructure is a crown jewel that needs maintenance, repair, resources & protection; too many trails and trail systems are desperately underfunded and need the best use of scarce resources possible. 

· Troy – Are there any specific deadlines that PTBA should make a statement.

· Margie – Seems best if we have our statement done by the end of February. If it is not done before Stonewall, then it won't be included in the discussions the help formulate MAP 21.

· Don – How many youth corp volunteers have become trail builders? How much of the RTP money has gone to PTBA members. Have had very poor experience with Youth Corps. Very little return for the money they cost. Very slow, very poor work.

· Bonner – Used up a whole bunch of grant money to get a short distance.

· Troy – Similar experiences. But rather than focusing on experiences in the past, lets focus on what we should put out to CRT.

· Charlie – It is going to happen whether we make any decisions or not, due to the administration push for job creation for youth. 

· Troy – really about channeling the issue a bit. We can not stop it, but perhaps we can make our PTBA voice heard a bit. We can help guide the channeling of that money to improve the quality of the product.

· Margie – All FHWA programs encourage the use of these programs. State, however, have  a lot of latitude in doing what they want. Perhaps we can have some impact to help steer the states toward efficient use of the resources.

· Peter – Like the idea of encouraging the use of professionals in combination with youth corps. New England has a tradition of youth and conservation corps, with a lot of mixed use between groups and youth corps. Like the idea of pushing the training angle on this. Encourage bringing in professionals to train and work with these groups and to the supervisors and RTP coordinators.

· Troy – how do we say you are doing a crappy job, without turning everyone off?

· Jeremy – There is currently a lot of movement happening on this issue right now. We may not have a lot of sway at the moment, but it would serve our interest to try to get something in on this in very short order.

· Don – We are not on equal basis with Youth Corps, because they don't need to pay workers the same that we do. So we are at a huge competitive disadvantage with Youth Corps.

· Troy – Not talking about whether it is fair or not. We are talking about competitively bidding a certain percentage of the money, open to all corps and professional trail builders.

· Jeremy – This is much bigger picture than just Youth Corps. We are likely to come off sounding petty if we say we do not like Youth Corps. We will not be heard unless we make is quite simple, like Gerry's suggestions by email.

· Don – What if we say Youth Corps should be relegated to maintenance and less technical aspects of trails. That way professionals can build the great trails, and the Youth Corps can maintain them?

· Troy – Agree with Jeremy that we'll be written off as screamers if we focus on comments directly against Youth Corps.

· Troy – We can massage the message later to try to show how youth corps are not a good bang for the buck. But for this issue, we need to just encourage competitively bid projects.

· Margie – Should we put together a statement or not?

· Straw vote in favor of submitting a statement – Unanimous agreement for that.

· Troy – Hate to get mired in a draft kicked around, but lets discuss what it should entail.

· Margie – hearing a lot of support for 70% of projects be competitively bid. And also hearing support for encouraging partnership of Youth Corps with professionals to ensure quality. Any other issues to include.

· Don – Like the training idea.

· Jon – reasonable to say that we encourage the design of trails be 100% done by professionals.

· Margie – these details would get lost, because this is a minor issue in the big scheme.

· Troy – Seem to want to put something together to get it out there.

· Don – need time to prepare a good statement that we can all feel good with.

· Troy – Can Margie, Gerry, and Jeremy rough out a draft that can be passed around the board?

· Margie – Would be happy to do that with Jeremy and Gerry. I will put it together and have it back to the board in a couple of weeks.

· Charlie – if you have a project funded by RTP, 70% will go to Youth Corps, and 30% is left for us to fight over with the USFS. Agencies are likely to eat up the rest of that 30%. That is the reality.
2.  Board Makeup. (Troy)
Discussion of Board make up, number of board members, and upcoming elections. Members have brought up the problem that we have 18 board members, and a whole bunch of the board don't really show up for Board Meetings. Bylaws allow us up to 18. Is this too top heavy? Should we pair down the board? Should we require a certain level of contribution in order to stay on the board.
Discussion:

· Charlie – all of the boards that I am on require a degree of participation to remain a member. I would favor the development of guidelines of participation. Not sure about pairing down the board. Might be effective.

· Peter – Should we have requirements of % of members from the different disciplines?

· Charles – All board members are volunteers. Often have trouble with participation.

· Troy – Evolving organization. Regular Board meetings is a pretty new thing. We do not need to have this frequent of meetings. If there is a feeling that others are participating in other ways, we have other options.

· Troy – Current By Laws only state that a majority vote of the membership allows Board Members to be removed.

· Don – Board members should attend at least half of the board meetings. Need accountability.

· Jon – Wouldn't be averse to cutting board to 10-12.

· Troy – This would require a by law change, and a full member vote.

· Margie – Put together a Policy that puts out the Board Expectations.

· Peter – Also how many board meetings we expect to have in a year.

· Don – We have 5-6 meetings per year on average. Keeps board up to date on what is going on with the organization. That has been a really good scheduling.

· Charlie – When you don't have meetings on a semi regular basis, meetings get really long.

· Troy – already struggle with this. We have really long meetings.

· Troy – Let's consider a board member making the motion at the Member Meeting to work towards a board expectations punch list

3.  Final 2014 Conference Details (Jon, Mike)
Discussion of where we are at with the upcoming conference. Here are some of the details:

Total Registrant to Date: 98

Federal = 9

State = 18

Local = 15

Non-profit = 10

Trail Professionals (non-member) = 10

PTBA Members = 21

Vendors = 15

I've talked with groups of folks coming to the conference (in addition to those listed above) from Cleveland (6), WV DOT (9), WV State Parks (10-12 Superintendents), VA State Parks (4), Hawaii (4-5), Cincinnati (4-6).  I implemented a 10% discount for groups of 4 or more registering together.

Vendors Committed: 30 (Wow!)

Sutter Equipment Co

Helac Corp

Trail Services LLC

Rhino Marking

Vermeer Corp

Ezebreak, LLC

Geo Products, LLC (EviroGrid)

Bobcat

Walker Express - CAT

Engcom Tiltroter

Technisoil

Ditch Witch

Equinox Environmental

Equinox Environmental

ET Techtonics

SkiDril

Trail Insight

Wheeler Lumber

WV DOT

FHWA

Progressive Bike Ramps

DR Power

Dohm Cycle

Thrasher Engineering

HCC Surety

Gator Bridge

BCS America

Sweco

Trail Insight

Workshops are huge and are starting to fill up. We are having a very favorable response to the large amount of workshop opportunities this year. People are excited and complimenting us on pulling this together.

Sponsorships are being picked up at a higher rate than last year. Have sold 5 sponsorships so far. And of course the excellent funding from WVDOT in the $20,000 range. I am working with Christopher to get $9,250 in FHWA funding this year.

Discussion:

· Jon – Great to see large groups of folks coming in from States and cities.

· Jon – Need a Harvey Bell Award Nominee.

· Troy – Any nominations?

· None

· Troy – Mike and Jon, let's send an email alert to the membership for nominations.

· Charlie – Board should know that the support of WV has been extraordinary. Never had this type and amount of local support for a conference.

· Jon – Being able to pay speakers is a great precedent.

· Jon – Mike will put out a blast about Member of the Year.

· Don – Harvey Bell Award is an award for Design Excellence in trails.

4.   2015 Conference (Jon, Mike)

2015 conference location, possible AT partnership, and related matters. We need to try to have this decision prior to Stonewall.

Mike talked with Pam  Gluck at AT a few times over the last couple weeks about joining conferences and the options that we could see. We had a good conversation. It sounds like the ITS will be in Portland in mid May. Do you think May is too late for PTBA to play a significant part in the ITS? I know a lot of our members would say that is too far into the building season.

We discussed options, and came down to one theory that seemed pretty doable. Here are some of the basic ideas:
PTBA will:

- hold member meeting at ITS

- agree to fill a set aside group of sessions with our members presenting on topics close to our heart.

- put on a Sustainable Trails Workshop in the area, consisting of all skill building, on-the-ground workshops. Essentially, we are in control of setting up, logistics and running the workshops. We can do as many as we want, and just need to transport people to our site each day. These would be scheduled as pre or post conference workshops.

Am Trails will:

· Say as much as possible in advertising that it is the International Trails Symposium, sponsored (supported, or some other word) by the PTBA.

· Give PTBA free meeting rooms for our annual meeting, workshops (if needed).

· Give PTBA a block of concurrent sessions to fill, and will advertise the track as put on by PTBA.

· Advertise and Sign people up for the Sustainable Trails Workshop activities, and take a small amount off the top for doing this. The rest goes to PTBA and the workshop instructors.

· Discounted registration for PTBA members.
This would hopefully get PTBA some income (likely not much), and a lot of outreach as a major sponsor/partner in the ITS conference. American Trails would get a broader audience of participants. People wouldn't be required to register for ITS to participate in the Sustainable Trails Workshop, but hopefully would.

And PTBA could have our Member Meeting focus year, without losing quite so much money. The devil is very much in the details on how much we make/lose. I'm working on financial projections to figure this out a bit better.  I'm still working this out with Pam, but would be open to your thoughts/suggestions.

This could be a great rollout of our new and shiny PTBA Certification Program

Discussion:
· Peter – could we still get FHWA funding for this.

· Mike – I believe we could, especially after Christopher

· Jon – This AT idea is starting to sound possible. I like the idea.

· Troy – Gives us the opportunity to take a look at the Portland region for future full conferences. Stonewall is still in the back pocket. I'm in favor of this concept.

· Jon – Would behoove us to find an eastern location and a western location that we can settle into. Stonewall could be that place. If we can find a western place, that can resolve some of the financial issues.

· Don – that is why we stayed in Reno so long. We knew what we had and could do the conference and know we'd be successful.

· Troy – this is a major step forward. Anyone have any serious objections to this being pursued.

· Charlie – still some moving pieces financially that need to be nailed down.

· Troy – keep moving down the path.

· Margie – industry awareness committee strongly supports this option for the outreach to a major population of folks.

· Mike – will report back to the board on financial projections and on a location that might work in Portland.

5.  Committee Reports and Expectations at Stonewall.
Committees need to get their act together on reports on what has been going on. Industry Awareness has be rocking. All of the other committees need to get in gear and be ready to present. What is the ides of the board on how to make committees more effective.

Discussion:
· Don – Not sure what is happening with the Ethics and Professionalism Committee.

· Troy – what about this committee makeup. Are there changes that need to be made?

· Don – Margie has been incredibly passionate and motivated that committee wonderfully. Others are really floundering.

· Troy – do we need to set up a more formal protocol for reporting to the board.

· Charles – make them report to the board quarterly.

· Troy – What if committee head must be a board member?

· Jon – Worth requiring one written report to the board by the end of the year. Then forwarded to the membership. Give deadlines.

· Charlie – two committees that are working have different motivations. Industry has a great leader, Conference Committee has their ass on the line if they screw up. So are the other committees necessary?

· Troy – Do we want all of these committees?

· Peter – Charlie brings up a good example. Doing a strategic plan will help ferret this out.

· Margie – I can call on a bunch of people for particular activities. Committees that are struggling are all on the shoulders of one person. A budget also aids in reporting to the board.

· Troy – Developing a Strategic Plan can really help with this. 

6.  New Business:
Board and members need to get the word out 
7.  Meeting Adjourned at 7:50 pm  PST



